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After a previous period of service in the Army, you enlisted in the Marine Corps and commenced 
active duty on 6 January 1982.  In September 1982, you were formally counseled, for your 
failure to pay just debts.  On 28 October 1982, you were formally counseled for repeated 
tardiness, and you entered the drug exemption program agreeing to abstain from further use.  In 
January 1983, you entered a substance use rehabilitation program; however, on  
18 February 1983, you failed to attend the program as scheduled.  You were counseled on 
1 March 1983 regarding the Marine Corps policy concerning illegal drugs.   
 
In April 1983, you received non-judicial punishment (NJP) for disobedience, and you were 
assigned to the weight control program after failing the physical fitness test.  In May 1983, you 
were counseled regarding your further involvement in illegal drugs, failure to pay debts, and you 
were warned continued deficiencies may result in administrative separation.  In September 1983, 
you were counseled regarding illegal use of government phones.   
 
On 25 October 1984, you received NJP for wrongful use of a controlled substance (marijuana). 
In January 1985, you received NJP for unauthorized absence (UA) totaling four days.  As a 
result, you were notified of the initiation of administrative separation proceedings by reason of 
misconduct due to drug abuse, at which point, you waived your right to consult with counsel and 
a hearing of your case before and administrative discharge board.  Your commanding officer 
recommended your separation from the Marine Corps with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) 
character of service.  Subsequently, your separation proceedings were determined to be sufficient 
in law and fact and the separation authority directed your discharge with an OTH character of 
service by reason of misconduct due to drug abuse.  On 15 February 1985, you were so 
discharged. 
 
You previously applied to this Board for a discharge upgrade.  Your request for relief was denied 
on 5 June 2019. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to your desire to upgrade your discharge for 
veterans’ benefits and contention that you used marijuana during your active service to manage 
PTSD and depression.   
 
Based on your assertion that you were suffering from a mental health condition during military 
service, which might have mitigated the circumstances of your discharge, the Board requested 
and reviewed an AO provided by a mental health professional.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition. He has provided no 
medical evidence in support of his claims. Unfortunately, available records are not 
sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms in service or provide a nexus 
with his misconduct. Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records 






